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MINUTES OF THE FISCAL AND REGULAR MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD OF THE 

TOWN OF THURMAN HELD DECEMBER 09, 2014 AT THE TOWN HALL, 311 ATHOL 

ROAD, ATHOL NEW YORK, COMMENCING AT 6:30 P.M… 

PRESENT:        MRS. EVELYN WOOD, SUPERVISOR 

   MR. MICHAEL EDDY, COUNCILMAN 

          MR. LEON GALUSHA, COUNCILMAN 

               MRS. GAIL SEAMAN, COUNCILWOMAN 

ABSENT:    MR. DANIEL SMITH, COUNCILMAN 

Recording secretary: Cynthia R. Hyde, Town Clerk 

FISCAL MEETING: The Town Board reviewed all claims. 

BOARD MEETING: The regular town board meeting was called to order by Evelyn 

Wood, Supervisor. 

PLEDGE ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG 

ROLL CALL 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES: 

On a motion by Councilman Eddy, seconded by Councilwoman Seaman, the 

minutes of the November 10, 2014 regular meeting were approved. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, GALUSHA, EDDY, SEAMAN 

REPORTS:  

Councilman Galusha read the Warrensburg EMS report. 

Councilwoman Seaman said that the Thurman Youth Commission Christmas Party 

will be held December 13 from 1-3. The food pantry is going well and donations 

would be appreciated. 
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Councilman Eddy had the final report on the veteran’s memorial and filed a copy 

with the Town Clerk. 

Supervisor’s Report: 

Topics touched upon were computer classes at the town hall (looking for 

someone to teach them), scheduling defensive driving classes, a new lending 

library (children’s books) at the town hall, Gateway Council meeting, should think 

about hiring maintenance person (part time), AATV meeting, Organizational 

meeting coming up, Warren County Health Services looking for volunteers and 

Soil and Water Hazard mitigation workshop Jan 08, 2015 6-7 at Crandall Library.  

OLD BUSINESS:  

None 

NEW BUSINESS:  

Appoint two board of assessment review members. 

Discussion Highway Budget: Supervisor Wood said that a number of bills have 

come in for the highway department and we don’t have the money in the bank to 

pay them. Supervisor Wood read off the amounts of each of the bills. Supervisor 

Wood stated that we’re not going to finish the year in good shape, it looks like we 

will finish the year $60,000.00 less then we have in the bank. Supervisor Wood 

asked the town board what they wanted to do about this and added that if we 

pay those bills we can’t pay the guys. Supervisor Wood said that last year the 

highway department finished the year minus $11,000.00 according to the AUD 

(Annual Financial Update Document). Supervisor Wood said that the highway 

department has been trying to keep the bills down but roads need to be plowed 

as a matter of public safety. Supervisor Wood stated that we have to find the 

money from somewhere, it’s not an option to take it out of the general fund and 

put it in the highway fund because, #1 you can never get it back and #2 that will 

blow our budget for next year because we’re counting on using fund balance from 

there to offset our budget. Supervisor Wood said that with the help of a spread 

sheet she had looked at this nine different ways and hasn’t found a good way to 
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go. Wood added that Pat (Wood) is aware of this and that they had met again 

yesterday and that is when he told her he had ordered 500 tons of salt which 

shocked her spread sheet further. Supervisor Wood asked the board to think 

about it and to review the report on highway equipment that she asked the 

highway superintendent to submit. 

Councilwoman Seaman asked if there was anything in the union contract that 

says we can’t stagger their shifts and then offered some shift suggestion to 

reduce overtime.  

Supervisor Wood stated that we don’t have the authority to tell the highway 

superintendent how to schedule his crew. 

Councilwoman Seaman asked where does the highway superintendent think 

we’re going to get the overtime money. 

Councilman Galusha asked if the highway superintendent was aware that we 

might not make payroll. 

Supervisor Wood said that yes, (he’s aware of a possible payroll problem)we’ve 

had this discussion, the answer that I get is that it’s public safety and he’s right, 

I’m not saying he’s not right, but its public safety and the roads have to be 

plowed. 

Councilwoman Seaman stated that I guess I get a little irritated when I go through 

here at 5 o’clock in the morning on a day when there isn’t any snow, there isn’t 

any rain, there isn’t anything and there’s a whole bunch of eight guys sitting out 

there called in at 5’oclock in the morning on overtime. 

Supervisor Wood agreed that call in is a problem. 

Al Harrington (from the floor) added that, speaking of that I come out one time, 

my wife was to work 2:30 in the morning, there was a foot of snow in front of my 

driveway, she made it to the state route which was plowed sanded and great, I 

come out up here every truck set out front running I walked in everybody’s in the 

garage sleeping. 
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Steve Wood (from the floor) said that the trucks are all running now. 

Supervisor Wood said that yes I can hear them. 

The town clerk Cynthia Hyde asked are we having privilege of the floor. 

Councilwoman Seaman said no. 

Supervisor Wood said that we don’t really have privilege of the floor right now.  

Councilwoman Seaman said that well besides that fact, can we get Pat in here 

because we need a solid plan and as long as he’s the superintendent and we have 

no authority other than to suggest to him, he needs to bring us a working plan 

within a week or two as to how he’s going to address these issues. 

 Supervisor Wood said that she had asked him (Pat Wood) to attend tonight but 

that he was out plowing. Supervisor Wood added that she urged Gail Seaman as 

the highway department liaison to reach out to him (Pat Wood). 

Supervisor Wood stated that she just wanted to bring all this to everybody’s 

attention; we can’t really transfer very much right now to even cover some of the 

overages we have there.  

Supervisor Wood said that she has some ideas but recommended waiting till the 

board meets again in January to close up the year and said that if anyone has any 

suggestions she was certainly open to it. 

Marilyn Youngblood (from the floor) suggested having him (Pat Wood) buy 

Decembers salt instead of the whole winters salt. 

Supervisor Wood said that she and Pat had been meeting each week and he 

would ask how much do we have and then order just that much salt, Wood added 

that the weather impacts just how much salt is used. 

Councilman Eddy asked Councilwoman Seaman as the Highway liaison if there 

was any reason that $22,000.00 had been deducted from the highway budget and 

said that it was the responsibility of the town board to make sure of the safety of 

this town and its operations and why was that not addressed by past boards. 
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Supervisor Wood said that he would have to ask them (the past boards).  

Councilman Eddy stated that Supervisor Wood and Councilwoman Seaman were   

past board members. 

Supervisor Wood said that since she has been in we’ve been slowly replacing as 

much equipment as we can within the tax cap. Supervisor Wood stated that the 

reason that the highway is reducing is they do not have the $30,000.00 in revenue 

that they had this year, they won’t get it next year from FEMA, we’re done with 

that. In order to stay under the tax cap they had to reduce the expense side but 

we’re also not doing anymore FEMA repairs.  

Councilman Eddy asked if we had received any money for the Patterson Creek 

Bridge. 

Supervisor Wood stated that no, the state hasn’t released the funds. 

Councilman Eddy asked if we could transfer funds from the general fund into 

highway.  

Supervisor Wood stated that you don’t ever do that if you can avoid it. 

Councilwoman Seaman said that the problem is you can never put it back, you 

lose it from the general fund, so you can’t prop up somebody’s budget for poor 

budget control by taking it from the taxpayers other areas and deplete those 

areas.  Councilwoman Seaman reminded the board that she had shown them salt 

and overtime projections and had said if they weren’t careful we’d be over 

budget. 

Councilman Eddy said that we should take an analysis of other areas such as using 

salt instead of sand and look at number of trips and overtime. 

Councilwoman Seaman and Supervisor Wood said that we have.  

Councilman Galusha said that the problem is they are not addressing it. 

Supervisor Wood said that we’ve looked at other towns, there is a town in 

Warren County that’s exceptionally comparable to us in mileage both town and 
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county mileage, the split is almost the same. Supervisor Wood said that this 

comparable town’s budget is wildly different than ours particularly in the area of 

salt, they typically budget $100,000.00 for salt and are fine. Supervisor Wood 

added that we can make the budget and it’s up to them to do what they can do to 

stay in it. 

Cynthia Hyde, Town Clerk asked which town Supervisor Wood was comparing 

this town to. 

Supervisor Wood said that the town she referred to is Horicon. 

Marilyn Youngblood (from the floor) asked if there was another level of highway 

superintendent over the town superintendent. 

Councilman Galusha said that there was nobody over Pat Wood he’s elected.  

Councilman Galusha asked what the $49,000.00 deficit was.  

Supervisor Wood said it was the money we’re waiting for from Multi Mobile for 

the paving of Bowen Hill Road. Supervisor Wood said she asked Senator Little’s 

office to look into it, a lot of those funds are hung up right now. 

Supervisor Wood said that the escalator wasn’t figured into the paving budget 

and that put us over. 

Councilwoman Seaman asked the board if they want her to ask Pat Wood if he 

can come up with something for the board on this matter. 

Councilman Galusha suggested a workshop and Supervisor Wood agreed that 

would be a good idea. 

POINTS OF INTEREST: 

Thurman Youth Commission Christmas party 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

The following people spoke during privilege of the floor Mary Eddy, Jerry 

Cameron, Cynthia Hyde and Marilyn Youngblood. 
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RESOLUTION #85 

A resolution to authorize contracts for 2015 

On a motion by Councilman Galusha, seconded by Councilwoman Seaman, 

Resolution #85 was approved. 

MOTION CARRIED:  3 AYES ~ WOOD, GALUSHA, SEAMAN 

   1 NAY ~ EDDY 

RESOLUTION #86 

A resolution to ratify the actions of the highway superintendent. 

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman, seconded by Councilman Galusha, 

Resolution #86 was approved. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, GALUSHA, EDDY, SEAMAN 

RESOLUTION #87 

A resolution to appoint board of assessment review members. 

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman, seconded by Councilman Galusha, 

Resolution #87 was approved. 

MOTION CARRIED:  3 AYES ~ WOOD, EDDY, SEAMAN 

   1 ABSTAIN ~ GALUSHA, 

APPROVAL OF CLAIMS: 

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman , seconded by Councilman Galusha, the 

town board approved vouchers #’s 2014-730 thru 2014- 754 for a highway fund, 

general fund and capital projects fund grand total of $123,234.17. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, GALUSHA, EDDY, SEAMAN 

CORRESPONDANCE: None 
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ADJOURNMENT: On a motion by Councilman Galusha, seconded by 

Councilwoman Seaman, the meeting was adjourned at 7:41 pm. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, GALUSHA, EDDY, SEAMAN  

Respectfully Submitted: 

Cynthia R. Hyde 
Town clerk 
12/23/2014 
 
Attached:  
Report on Thurman Highway equipment from Patrick Wood Thurman Highway 
Superintendent 
Resolutions #’s 85, 86, 87 
Warrensburg EMS Report 
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